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Following on from guidance and forms being available in September 2017 (earlier than previous years) the 2018 woodland creation application window was open for over six weeks from 2 January 2018.  There are 246 applications proceeding for the planting of over 3.9 million trees (an estimated 2,254 ha). Comparable figures from a similar stage last year were 183 applications for 2.5 million trees (1,675 ha). 

High Speed 2 (HS2) Woodland Fund

The £1 million budget for the HS2 Woodland Fund (within 25 miles of the HS2 Phase One route) was provisionally committed within five weeks of opening.  The first £900k of this funding will support PAWS restoration (47ha) and native woodland creation proposals of about 139,600 trees, 82 ha, (with the remaining £100k being re-allocated to a reserve list). HS2 provides capital funding at 100% of standard costs (whereas Countryside Stewardship pays 80%) with payments capped at £4,000 per hectare of replanting within PAWS restoration, and £8,500 per hectare for new woodland with 10 years’ of maintenance payments of £200 per hectare per year.  We are exploring with HS2 additional funding for woodland.
Woodland Carbon Fund

There are two Woodland Carbon Fund agreements in place, totalling 144 ha and 338,600 trees in North East England. We are aware that 63,350 trees have already been planted (but not yet claimed) at Doddington North Woodland. Four applications and expressions of interest have been submitted for 172,000 trees and 105 ha of new woodland across England. All but one of these has been given in principle approval by a cross-Defra Review Panel. All proposals have completed, or are currently completing, the Woodland Creation Planning Grant (WCPG). We are aware of a further seven schemes across England for 386 ha of new woodland which are likely to come forward from the WCPG.

Felling Licence Online

Over the last 21 months we have been developing Felling Licence Online, a new IT system to administer felling licences.  This was necessary to meet government digital standards and to replace the potentially unreliable database that has been used for more than 20 years.  Felling Licence Online allows us to generate efficiencies from digital and web-based technology, apply better reporting functionality, and to provide a stable platform to support a more consistent customer led service.  

After extensive design and testing with staff and customers the new system was successfully launched in early May.  This first phase of the development has improved internal processing.  As a priority we are looking to identify further investment to develop a customer-facing interface, allowing applicants to enter their own application details online.

Tree Health & Resilience Plan

On 25 May Defra published the Tree Health Resilience Strategy, the first major publication to come out of the 25 Year Environment Plan. The strategy sets out a new proactive approach to tree health, with landowners, charities, the public and the government working together to take actions to build resilience against pests and diseases to protect the nation’s trees – worth an estimated £175 billion. Proposals to consult the industry on new quarantine arrangements for high-risk plants are among the measures set out in the plan. A new senior cross-industry Plant Health Alliance to strengthen biosecurity practices across industry has also been established. 
Forest Enterprise England End of Year Figures

In 2017/18 Forest Enterprise England supplied 57,000m3 of timber above the target volume of 1,364,000m3. Due to buoyant timber prices during the year, this provided 115% of targeted timber sales income.

Visitors to FEE’s main visitor hubs exceeded expectations by 4% as 7.8 million people were welcomed to these sites throughout the year.

FEE’s Discovery Pass holders increased in number over the year by 10%, and there are now over 30,000 people committing to FEE and the various sites through this programme. 

Through FEE’s expanding volunteer initiatives the organisation benefitted from over 180,000 hours of volunteer time across the year, supporting conservation, public engagement and environmental monitoring programmes. 

New Appointments 
Two new appointments have been made to the FE England Executive Team to replace Paddy Harrop who has now taken over formally as Forest Management Director for the Central District, and Mark Street who is moving to the National Trust. Josephine Lavelle has been appointed Head of Marketing, Brand and Communications. Mari Sibley, formerly FC and subsequently Natural Resources Wales will take over as Head of Estates on 2 July 2018.    
On 11 June Dr Anna Brown joined Forest Services in the newly established role of Head of Tree Health and Contingency. Previously Head of Tree Health at FC Scotland, Anna now leads the delivery of the FC's Plant and Tree Health and Forest Reproductive Materials functions for Great Britain and England, as well as Forest Services' contingency planning.
New Forest Enterprise Website

A new website for Forest Enterprise England will be launched in September. A first version, or ‘beta version’, of the site will go live in July and this site will run in parallel with the existing FEE content on forestry.gov.uk.  This will enable user testing of the site to take place before the full launch in September. The site will be ‘mobile first’, designed with mobile use in mind and to reflect the fact that 80% of our visitors visit our current site via their mobile or tablet. The project team has been working closely with content owners across the business to ensure that all key FEE content is transferred to the new site and that links will remain in place for relevant content from other Forestry Commission businesses. Once the site is launched, it will continue to evolve and develop to drive engagement with customers and stakeholders, increase visits to our sites and help deliver income targets.
25 Year Environment Plan – Defra/FC National Forestry Consultation Event

On 23 March 2018, Forest Services held a National Forestry Consultation event attended by over 80 stakeholders. The first session was run jointly with Defra and was part of the formal consultation process on the Future for Food, Farming and the Environment paper. Views were collected from stakeholders in facilitated sessions, and they were also encouraged to respond to the online consultation. The second part of the event consisted of themed discussions on how those 25 Year Environment Plan policies that are relevant to forestry could best be implemented, and the output of those sessions will now feed into the development of the 25 YEP implementation plan. 
Forest Enterprise Staff Environment Conference

The second Forest Enterprise Staff Environment Conference was held at the University of Exeter in April. Speakers from universities associated with research work undertaken in partnership with the Forestry Commission were strongly represented, alongside presentations on conservation and research projects undertaken by Forest Districts and their partners.  

Highlights included a presentation by Roy Dennis MBE entitled “Species Reintroductions and the role of the Forestry Commission” based on a career spanning nearly 60 years restoring lost species to the landscapes of Scotland. Forest Enterprise and the Roy Dennis Wildlife Foundation will be collaborating on projects for our centenary year.

Work was also presented on Natural Capital and Ecosystem Services; turtle dove conservation in Yorkshire; the role of beavers in wetland ecosystems and their impact on water flow and quality; the role of Forest Enterprise in the conservation of butterflies and moths across the country; and the role of pine martens in the future control of grey squirrel damage to trees.

The biennial Conference is proving extremely popular, with staff at all levels keen to learn of the breadth and nature of the conservation and wildlife activities pursued across the public forest estate. 
Beaver Reintroduction in the Forest of Dean

Two Eurasian beavers will be introduced into a six hectare fenced enclosure along the Greathough brook above the village of Lydbrook in July 2018.  Over recent decades the biodiversity associated with the Greathough brook has declined due to over-shading by mature woodland and loss of open habitat from declines in sheep grazing.  Species such as wood white, small pearl-bordered fritillary and water vole dependent on open, warm conditions have been lost from the valley as a result.  The stream channel has also been highly modified and this combined with the steep topography of the valley is thought to be contributing to recent flooding events to properties within the downstream village of Lydbrook.  

We are hoping that the innate behaviour of beavers to build dams and effectively create new and more diverse habitats in the form of deep pools, associated wetlands and coppiced woodland, will not only enhance the biodiversity of the brook but will also contribute to natural flood management measures. Beaver dams have been demonstrated to be highly effective in storing water and slowing water flows thereby reducing the volume and speed of water moving through catchments. The project is being carried out in partnership with a variety of external partners including academic institutions, ecological consultancies and the Environment Agency. It has a high level of local support from external organisations and residents of the Forest of Dean.
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